
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY 
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 3 DECEMBER 2009

EEOSP.43/09
AIR QUALITY: UPDATING AND SCREENING ASSESSMENT REPORT 2009

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Air Quality: Updating and Screening Assessment Report.  The interest related to the fact that he lived in one of the areas affected by the report.  Councillor Bainbridge remained in the meeting and took part in the discussion.

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) presented report CS.55/09 and reminded Members that the Council was required to undertake an annual review of air quality.  

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.240/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 with regard to the Air Quality: updating and Screening Assessment Report 2009.  

The Executive had considered the report and decided –

“1.
That it be noted that the Updating and Screening Assessment Report for Carlisle City Council 2009 had been submitted to the Secretary of State in accordance with the requirements of the Environment Act 1995.

2.
That the Council's Air Quality Management Area at Wigton Road (Number 3) be modified to extend the existing boundary up to and including the Caldewgate roundabout and include properties on part of Caldcoates.”

Mr Ingham advised that Air Quality monitoring had shown that nitrogen dioxide levels in the atmosphere had fallen at the majority of monitoring locations in the Carlisle area indicting an overall improvement of air quality.  

Mr Ingham explained that there had been a reduction in nitrogen dioxide levels on London Road during 2008 and that if that continued the area would be revoked in 2010.  He advised that a copy of the report had been sent to DEFRA who had stated they were satisfied with the report and accepted the information therein.  

In scrutinising the monitoring report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

A Member asked whether the figures related to pedestrian areas as well as major roads.  Mr Ingham advised that the reports were based on traffic derived pollutants and even where a property had a large front garden the pollution would be greatly diminished closer to the property.  He believed that Carlisle had good air quality because there were few areas where traffic was close to residential properties.  

In response to a request from a Member Mr Ingham advised that figures could be taken before work began on a new development and after completion and believed it would be beneficial on a local basis.  

A Member asked whether readings were taken near offices and was advised that the monitoring sites were located immediately adjacent to where people lived.  

The Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) advised that figures for 2008 were lower than 2009 and that Bridge Street/Dalston Road had the highest concentration of pollutants.  She advised that if the peak year were removed she was not convinced that the figures were down.  Mr Ingham believed the construction of the Carlisle Northern Development Route would have an impact on the figures.  He explained that vehicle engines were becoming more sophisticated but that nationally levels of NO2 were increasing.  

Mr Ingham stated that it was important to have accurate data and that information regarding numbers of vehicles was obtained from the County Council.  Mr Ingham advised that he met with officers of the County Council and the Local Transport Plan put pressure on the County Council to reduce pollution and improve air quality.  

A Member was concerned that figures nationally were increasing and asked what difficulties that would raise locally.  Mr Ingham advised that although figures were not going down as quickly as predicted there was improvement within the Air Quality Management Areas.  A Member queried the figures for Warwick Road and asked why there had been a significant drop in figures in some areas when the road had been closed for a significant period due to road works and not in others.  Mr Ingham advised it was unclear why the road closures had not been reflected in the figures.  He further advised that the Action Plan would show the effect for the following year.

Asked when the Action Plan had been drawn up Ms Donald advised that it was drawn up in 2007 within 18 months of the first two Air Quality Management Areas being declared.  The Action Plan had been to the Panel previously and would be revised and brought back to the Panel in January/February 2010.  The revised Action Plan would take account of the new areas declared and any additional action measures that would be implemented to reduce NO2 levels within the new areas and the impact those would have on the city.  Ms Donald advised that the revised Action Plan would include the effects of the CNDR on air quality.  Ms Donald further advised that a progress report based on the 2009 figures would be presented to the Panel in March 2010.

Mr Ingham explained that the Action Plan had originally been presented to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel but aspects overlapped with the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  The Chair of this Panel had discussed the issue with the Chair of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel and they had agreed that it was more appropriate for this Panel to scrutinise the report.

At the request of a Member Ms Donald explained how the readings were obtained.  Approximately 50 tubes were located around the city and were analysed every 4-5 weeks.  In two areas, where there was more traffic, continuous analysers were used.  Tubes were also placed outside the City in Brampton, Longtown and Warwick Bridge and also at the airport and the city centre historic quarter.  Tubes had also been placed on proposed large development sites such as Morton and Crindeldyke to compare pollution before and after development.  

A Member asked whether information was gathered from areas that could potentially be used as ‘rat runs’.  Ms Donald advised that surveys had been done in the past but there was none at present.  She explained that the Government screening tool required a large quantity of vehicles and that was the reason information was not collected at potential ‘rat runs’ nor at school drop off/pick up areas.

RESOLVED – (1) That Report CS.55/09 be noted

(2)  That a revised Action Plan and updated report be brought to Panel early in 2010

